TEXAS DEPARTMENT OF FAMILY AND PROTECTIVE SERVICES

COUNCIL MEETING

January 16, 2015

The Texas Department of Family and Protective Services Council met on January 16, 2015 at 9:00 a.m. at the John H. Winters Building Public Hearing Room, Room 125-E, 701 West 51st Street, Austin, Texas 78751. Present were Chair Tina Martin, Vice Chair Imogen Papadopoulos, Lisa Hembry, Ben Morris, Krizia Ramirez, and Juan Sorto.  Also present were Commissioner Specia and agency staff. 

Council members not in attendance were Patricia Cole, Scott Rosenbach and Linda Timmerman.
Agenda Item 1 - Call to Order
The meeting was called to order by Chair Martin at 9:00 a.m.
Agenda Item 2 - Reading, Correction and Approval of Minutes of October 17, 2014, regular meeting
Ms. Martin asked for approval and corrections of the minutes.  Ms. Papadopoulos moved to accept the minutes as written; Ms. Ramirez seconded.  The minutes needed no corrections and were approved as presented.

Agenda Item 3 - Agency Briefings

3.a. Advisory Committee on Promoting Adoption of Minority Children, Bishop Aaron Blake and Pastor Russell Rogers
Pastor Rogers spoke of the history of the Advisory Committee on Promoting Adoption of Minority Children and its work to connect CPS and faith communities. This past year, four adoption forums were held in Corpus Christi, Amarillo, Beaumont and El Paso. Churches in these communities have expressed interest and are moving forward in partnership with Child Protective Services.  Bishop Blake thanked the Commissioner and staff and spoke of the work of the advisory committee to bridge the gap between the community and services to protect children. A clergy-community advisory board could be set up in each community to help find safe places and permanency for children, while also working on prevention.

The transitional living program in Wichita Falls, called Phased In, is now up and running. Another Phased In program will be set up in Dallas, building two units to provide services for youth who are aging out of the foster care system. Bishop Blake talked about how the Care Portal will be a helpful tool for families.  He discussed The Keep, which is a network of Assemblies of God churches in north Texas are starting up. The Global Orphans Project is helping provide the Care Portal and financial aid for churches to develop orphan ministry. Casey Family Services provided logistics and food for the forums.

Audrey Deckinga spoke about the committee's future plans: hosting forums quarterly around the state to engage pastors and local churches, working with The Keep and child-placing agencies that come in behind when churches want to do foster and adoptive ministries, continuing partnership with the Global Orphan Project in hopes of expanding the Care Portal across Texas, providing/assisting with training of churches and staff, and expanding support of local clergy advisory committees throughout Texas.

Ms. Deckinga thanked state and regional CPS staff for logistical support. The committee recommends that CPS continue its commitment and support to the committee; as the Care Portal rolls out, staff and churches will require training and oversight.  Additionally, Ms. Deckinga recommended that the budget for the committee be increased to $50,000, instead of the current budget of $20,000.

Ms. Papadopoulos asked how accommodations are made for youth and children who are not of the Christian faith.  Bishop Blake responded that the committee works for all children and all families. The forums are open to all prospective adoptive and foster families. He introduced a video about the Care Portal.  Pastor Rogers shared the committee's excitement about the tool. He asked members of the committee, as well as staff members who have worked with the committee, to stand and be recognized. Chair Martin praised and thanked the committee.
     

3.b. Transformation Update, George Cannata, CPS
CPS Deputy Assistant Commissioner George Cannata provided an update on the agency transformation efforts.  Transformation has three main focal points: ensuring CPS is improving child safety, permanency and outcomes for children; supporting, encouraging, and creating ways to develop a professional and stable workforce; and establishing an effective organization and operations that support staff and remove unnecessary barriers.

The Office of Child Safety has been created and is collaborating with CPS. A practice model framework has been devised to guide work. The second round of training on the new safety assessment just finished. The final round of training for early adopters occurs next week in Dallas; following this training, those 14 units will begin using the new safety assessment in everyday work and investigations.

New technology, such as the Care Portal, is very promising. The Care Portal will be a critical tool. In May, the process of training will be repeated for the new risk assessment. At the end of August, all investigative staff across the state will have a fully implemented inner technology risk and safety assessment. In Regions 3, 8, and 10, investigative units have been paired with family-based safety services units to make sure that families get involved in family-based safety services earlier in the investigation. In Region 7, the Summit 1 clerical support center has implemented a one-stop shop for all administrative needs. One of the goals for transformation was to make sure to reduce redundancy for staff; the model of Summit 1 really helps pilot that idea.

In Region 10, work is being done to triage cases. This helps staff look at cases up-front and make decisions about the need for a full investigation or whether a family needs extra resources. Work in permanency requires acting quickly; Regions 2, 3, and 6 are getting kinship workers involved earlier in cases so that family members are searched out before foster care options. Region 8 is looking at cases more quickly than the usual 12-month time frame. Commissioner Specia expressed his enthusiasm for the shorter time frame and focus on permanency.

Mr. Cannata highlighted what is being done to retain a professional and stable workforce. Recruitment efforts have increased, and partnerships are being built with universities. A mentoring program pairs new caseworkers with more tenured staff. Management staff are being trained in the strength-based supervision model. Regional directors and program administrators across the state are checking in with staff who are under two years' tenure. No effort is too small.

The new professional development model focuses more on time in the field and less on time in the classroom. This, along with the mentor training model, helps better equip staff for the work. Starting January 5, 2015, all staff in Region 8 will go through the new mentoring and professional development model. Regions 7 and 11 will follow. Chair Martin thanked Deputy Assistant Commissioner Cannata.

3.c. Commissioner's Report to include: Administration Announcements and Acknowledgments, 84th Legislative Update, and Notification of Rule Adoptions, John Specia
Commissioner Specia recognized new acting general counsel Trevor Woodruff. Mr. Woodruff was the lead attorney on the Children's Rights lawsuit and is a lawyer who has tried cases in the field and before the Texas Supreme Court. Chance Watson will be the new Director of Internal Audit. He comes from the Texas Guaranteed Student Loan Corporation after 18 years there. He also has experience in information systems.

The agency has been involved in a lawsuit for the last four and a half years. The trial was December 2 in Corpus Christi. Children's Rights of New York has sued multiple states, alleging certain violations of the constitution. Post-trial briefs are being filed at this point. The judge will likely make a ruling late in the summer. Commissioner Specia praised the expertise and professionalism of DFPS staff and thanked the lawyers. 
The Legislature is in session; Sunset is the major bill. The Sunset Commission recommended a number of deletions or modifications of statutes that were enacted with good intent over the years, but which have added to the burden on caseworkers. The focus should be upon giving caseworkers more time to do their job. There is also a bill aimed at cleaning up statutes and changes the names, among other things. The legislative appropriations request is $3.2 billion for 2016-17, an increase of 2.4 over 2014-15. Nineteen exceptional items have been identified, with an additional request of $252 million. The transformation request has not yet been finalized, but the request is in the final stages and will be done very shortly.

An exceptional item is necessary to maintain staff hired since last legislative session, which is a significant increase in funds. There's a focus on ensuring services are available for foster families, asking for additional workers to ensure workloads are manageable and maintain quality in investigations. A federal statute has been enacted requiring significant new involvement by child care licensing staff, which means a need for a significant number of workers to increase regulatory activity for day care centers and other facilities. The request for an improved IMPACT system and other outdated IT systems is going forward.

Commissioner Specia discussed the Statesman article, "Fatal Consequences," about the dangers of being a CPS worker and issues related to prosecution of child abuse, homicides, and CPS transformation. Many of the critical statements in the article are addressed in the transformation plan.  There needs to be a focus on retaining workers and having a well-trained, tenured workforce to do the work, and that is being done.  Transformation is very exciting: the agency is building a culture of permanency and a supportive culture with supervisors to help workers do the work. Commissioner Specia commended CPS workers.

Rules were published to the Texas Register as of November 14, 2014, with no public comment, and have been submitted to Executive Commissioner Janek for adoption, including a recommendation to adopt rule changes in 40 TAC §700.1401 ‑ 700.1406 (HIV Testing Policies for Children in DFPS Conservatorship); Recommendation to adopt rule changes in 40 TAC Chapter 745, Licensing, Subchapter K, Inspections and Investigations, Division 3, Confidentiality; and Recommendation to adopt rule changes in 40 TAC Chapter 743, Minimum Standards for Shelter Care. Chair Martin thanked Commissioner Specia for his report and for the effort that he and the staff make to keep the council informed.

3.d. Chair's Report, Tina Martin
2014 was a busy year for DFPS and the council.  The agency launched many initiatives and programs and continues always to evaluate and expand programs across the state. Successful pilot programs rolled out in certain regions, such as the caseworker mentoring program. There is a substantial increase in the amount of community partnerships being developed. The agency worked diligently to comply with the Sunset Commission's directives to improve agency operations. Chair Martin again expressed appreciation for the work being done by Bishop Blake and Pastor Rogers. She welcomed the stakeholders in attendance, along with Mr. Woodruff and Lesley Guthrie. She also thanked Katie Olse, Jamie McCormick and Mary Burgess for the time they have dedicated.

Agenda Item 4 - Council Operations

4.a. Selection of Council Meeting Dates for 2016 Calendar Year, Tina Martin
The dates were included in packets handed out to councilmembers the day before. Ms. Papadopoulos motioned to approve the proposed council meeting dates for the 2016 calendar year.  The motion was seconded and the motion carried.   

4.b. Vice Chair Nominations, Tina Martin
Mr. Sorto motioned to postpone the vice chair nominations until after the Governor reappoints current council members or appoints new members. Mr. Morris seconded.  The motion passed, with abstention by Vice Chair Papadopoulos.

Agenda Item 5 - Public Testimony 
There was no public testimony.  
Agenda Item 6 - New Business
6.a. Recommendation to propose rule changes to 40 TAC, Chapter 700, Subchapter E, Division 1 relating to Child Protective Services Intake, Investigation and Assessment, Audrey Carmical, Elena Perez
Elena Perez, Lead Resolution Specialist for CPS, and Audrey Carmical, Director of Policy and Program Support in Legal, asked the council to consider changes to the agency's rules found in Subchapter E of Chapter 700 in Title 40 of the Texas Administrative Code. The changes consist of amendments and new rules relating to intake, investigation and assessment. The primary purpose of the amendments is to clarify to the public and agency staff CPS's interpretation of the different types of abuse and neglect allegations. Many rules have not been updated since the mid-90s, and CPS's practice is to use allegation types that are not found in the family code as such. The interest of the public would be best served by utilizing the public rulemaking process for these updates and clarifications.

Another purpose of the amendments is to promulgate rules on several concepts that have not yet been fleshed out in the relevant agency rules. First, the rules seek to capture some of the commitments that CPS has made with respect to improving its practices for parents or caregivers, who are themselves victims of family violence. CPS understands that there is far more work to do, but the rule submitted for consideration is an important start.  Second, in response to statutory changes, the rules add definitions for abuse allegations related to sex and labor trafficking. Third, the rules propose clarification on making dispositions of abuse and neglect in cases involving prenatal exposure to alcohol or controlled substances.

Finally, the changes reflect general clean-up necessitated by CPS streamlining its policies and practices, as well as updates to conform the rules to current reality given the length of time many of them have already been in effect. There will likely be more rule changes following this legislative session; nonetheless, the modernization and clean-up effort should be started sooner rather than later.  They asked that the council recommend to Commissioner Specia and Executive Commissioner Janek that the rules be proposed and published in the Texas Register for formal public comment. 
Mr. Sorto moved that the council recommend for proposal by the Health and Human Services Commission, the new section, amendments, and repeals concerning intake, investigation, and assessment, as reflected in the council's January 16, 2015, agenda item 6.a.  Ms. Ramirez seconded.  The motion passed.  

3.b. Recommendation to propose rule changes in 40 TAC Chapter 745, Licensing, Chapter 748, Minimum Standards for General Residential Operations, and Chapter 749, Minimum Standards for Child‑Placing Agencies, relating to Central Registry findings and admission assessment requirements, Paul Morris, CCL
Paul Morris asked the council to consider two separate rule changes concerning Central Registry findings and admission assessment requirements. First, Licensing is adding labor trafficking and sex trafficking to the list of Central Registry findings that would permanently bar a person from being present at a general residential operation.  Second, rule changes will clarify that abandonment is a type of neglect finding that would also affect a person's ability to be present at a general residential operation.  Additionally, admission assessment requirements are being modified for children who are receiving treatment services, allowing the option of providing a psychosocial assessment for the child instead of a psychiatric or psychological evaluation. Mr. Morris asked that the council recommend to Commissioner Specia and Executive Commissioner Janek that the rules be proposed and published in the Texas Register for formal public comment. 
Ms. Ramirez moved that the council recommend for proposal by the Health and Human Services Commission, the amendments concerning Central Registry findings and admission assessment requirements, as reflected in the council's January 16, 2015, agenda item 6.b. Mr. Morris seconded.  The motion was approved.  

Agenda Item 7 - Adjourn
Commissioner Specia shared an email from Dan Adams, president of Cal Farley's Boys Ranch, regarding foster alum, Laquan McGowan.  Mr. McGowan, a football player at Baylor University, made the Sports Illustrated 2014-2015 All-Bowl Team.  

Ms. Martin adjourned the meeting at 10:10 a.m.
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